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The Variance Hearing was called to order by President Jane Ludwig at 2:49 pm 

In Attendance:  Jane Ludwig, Fayla Schwartz, Pat Gulick, Betsy Coddington, Bart Mooyman-Beck and Mike 
Heckinger. Absent:  John Dwyer 

 

Motion 1: Betsy Coddington moved, and Pat Gulick seconded to approve the request for relief from the 5ft 
property line setback. Passed -5/0 

 

The Board Meeting was called to order by President, Jane Ludwig at 3:00 pm   

There will be an Executive Session at the end of this meeting to discuss collections and employee bonuses.  

 

In Attendance:  Jane Ludwig, Fayla Schwartz, Pat Gulick, Betsy Coddington, and Bart Mooyman-Beck,  Mike 
Heckinger and John Dwyer. 

 

Action on Minutes: Pat Gulick moved, and Fayla Schwartz seconded to approve the minutes of the regular 
Board Meeting dated – November 17, 2022.  Passed – 6/0 

Pat Gulick moved, and Betsy Coddington seconded to approve the minutes of the Budget Ratification Meeting 
dated November 30, 2022. Passed – 6/0 

 

aŀƴŀƎŜǊǎΩ wŜǇƻǊǘ:  Happy Holidays! 
And here we are.  December of 2022. My Holiday Wish for each of you is that you are able share a holiday 

meal in harmony and warmth, with people you love, and that you take a moment to remember special 

moments of this year, and toast to the joys of tomorrow.  

Thank You! 
 Thank you, Robin Scherting for dropping everything to cover the office one morning in November.  

 Big thanks to the ever-meticulous Election Committee and volunteers led by Committee Co-Chairs Joyce 

Skoien and Diane Tamblyn:  Nancy Charpentier, Merci del Valle, Marta Favati, Pat Gulick, Connie Nelson, and 

Laurie Owen.  The election committee showed up on a very cold November morning to count the ballots in the 

Budget vote. They were there for more than three hours organizing, verifying and meticulously checking the 

ballots and votes to make sure the election was valid and true! 

2023 Cape George Quarterly Assessment Schedule  
General Assessment, Reserve Assessment and Water Fees are due on the first day of each quarter. Nobody 
likes to receive late fee notices. Here are a couple of things to be aware of about the process.  Whether you 
receive a notice or not, your fees will be due on the first day of each quarter.  
Those dates are:  

¶ January 1st   

¶ April 1st  

¶ July 1st   
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¶ October 1st  

There are several ways to pay your quarterly assessments. Go to the www.CapeGeorge.org website and click 

on the link “Quarterly Assessment Payment Options,” to learn about each payment method.   

To avoid a late fee, please note that there is a potential lag time using most payment methods.  In other 

words, to avoid late fees, allow additional days for your payment to appear as a credit on your account.   

To monitor your payment status in any given quarter there is a handy tool available to Cape George Colony 

Club owners called ComWeb.  The instructions for accessing ComWeb are listed in the Quarterly Assessment 

Payment Options. On the ComWeb portal you can: 

¶ See your Cape George balance 

¶ Check the status of payments 

¶ Review your payment information 

¶ Make payments 

 

The Berm, the berm, the berm 
Please do not cross the berm to access the beach at the Marina except by the path next to the jetty. There are 
steps being taken to provide cross-over paths that will not erode the berm. The berm is an important structure 
which protects the Clubhouse, pool, workshop, and picnic area from high tides and storms. Thank you in 
advance for helping to preserve the integrity of the berm!  
 
Pool Deck Repair 
The concrete repair to the walkway between the kiddie pool and the big pool are complete. It surprised many 
people to see what a difference replacing that patch of concrete makes in the overall appearance of the pool! 
 
Bringing Fiber Optics to Cape George 
If you are the least bit curious about what a difference having fiber optic internet service in Cape George 
would cost, please stop by the office to sign the petition to have the PUD provide us with a quote.  
 
Gary Nelson, Cape George homeowner and retired optical communications engineer, is working with the PUD 
to get a proposal for the installation of fiber optic internet to Cape George homes. For the PUD to submit a 
proposal to Cape George they have asked for 10% of our homeowners to sign the petition. This is not a 
promise or an obligation on our part to the PUD. It is a request for a proposal for the community to consider. 
Stop by the office to sign the petition during office hours.  
 
Storm Clean-up 
Donnie and Aimee are working to clean up and dispose of the fallen trees throughout the community.  Thank 
you for your patience as this will probably be an ongoing project through the winter. Thank you,  Donnie and 
Aimee!  
 
Violations 

¶ Violations for a dumpster, an unkept yard, and derelict vehicles are all close to second, elevated 

violations.  
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¶ I have received complaints about bright lights and the homeowner has asked to be in touch with the 

neighbor to discuss lumen levels.  

¶ A complaint came in about Christmas lights being up in November. I encourage homeowners to speak 

with their neighbors to try to resolve lighting issues, if possible.  

¶ We had one report of a barking dog.   

 
Cape George University 
The Cape George University event on Tuesday, December 6 in the Clubhouse had a great attendance of more 
than 70 Cape George residents. New resident Harvey Stone was the M. C. for the evening. Ross Anderson 
presented the history of Cape George Colony Club and put our Association in context with homeowner 
associations in general.  
 
The question-and-answer period was lively and informative.  Good questions were raised and answered by our 
president, treasurer, committee chairs, and committee members in the audience.   
 
We look forward to Bringing Cape George University back on a regular basis in 2023! 
 
2nd Annual Cape George Christmas Café! 
Saturday, December 17th, 3:00 ς 5:00 p.m. ς I look forward to seeing many of you at the Christmas Café.  Bring 
holiday desserts and a bottle of wine to share and enjoy.  I guarantee you will feel the joy as Mark Thayer plays 
holiday tunes on his accordion as we mingle and sing along! 
 
All the best for the Holidays and the New Year!! 

 
¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΥ  Fayla Schwartz 

COMMENTS ON OCTOBER 2022 FINANCIALS 

Balance Sheet 

October reflects two kinds of adjusting entries.  The conclusion of the 2021 audit has provided adjustments 
that were input into December 2021, and since many, but not all, of these entries had been input into 2022 
when reconciliations were performed, those became duplicates and were therefore reversed from 2022 
activity.  This has resulted in some changes to the Balance sheet and Income statement.  There are a few more 
reconciling items which will be input into November, and at that time we anticipate the Balance sheet will be 
fully reconciled and able to be maintained going forward. 

 

Income Statement 

A) General Operations: 

$33k Net Income pickup over Budget owing primarily to $34k savings in payroll costs owing primarily to (1) 
vacancy in Manager's position but also (2) savings in the new Benefits program the Board enacted earlier this 
year that reduced the expense by $600/employee/month.  

$34k savings over last year in payroll costs 
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$8k Repair and Maintenance improvement over budget is due to a late start in Road maintenance.  This will 
correct itself in November as the work began last month 

$15k increase over budget in Contracted Services 

$9k in Accounting Expense overrun owing to unbudgeted audit expense as well as resumption of mailings and 
other services that were suspended during the pandemic.   

Additional $3k over budget for additional noxious weed mitigation services 

B) Water Operations 

Revenue increase due to Hookup fees, which were budgeted at $3k but so far accounts for $10k in revenue 

$13k savings in Salary expense, for reasons explained above 

 

C)  Marina Operations 

Revenue substantially over budget because almost 100% of the annual revenue budget was received in the 
first 2 months of the year, but the Budget spread it out over 12 months.  Budget for the year is $91k, vs $94k 
collected 

Net Income substantially higher than budget because the full revenue is not contained in the YTD budget 
figures.  That number will reduce incrementally every month.   

 

Other Treasurer Activities 

The proposed 2023 budget was approved by the Board and sent to membership for ratification. 

The 2021 financial audit was received from Newman CPA auditors and approved by the board.  The chair of 
the Finance Committee worked with our bookkeeper at Community Financials to make the adjustments shown 
in the audit on the General Ledger (see Balance Sheet comments above). 
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New Members: Welcome to our newest members. 

Scott Philbrick & Catherine Hutchinson purchased 151 Johnson from Chris & Joanne O’Higgins 

Ellen Ryan purchased 311 Ridge Dr from Jane Adams 

Heather Longcrier inherited 273 Saddle Dr from Pauline Longcrier 

 

Committee Reports: The following committee reports were submitted to the Board of Trustees: Building & 
Roads, Environmental, Finance x2, Pool and Ad Hoc Technology.  The reports are attached to these minutes 
and incorporated by reference.  

 

Information Item:   

Rationale for Water Meter Price Increase,  November 2022 

Quotes received by the Water Committee in 2022 by the PUD and by Cape George for meter installation, parts 
and labor, were in the range $3400 - $4000. Cape George has been subsidizing recent meter installations.  
 
This total cost has increased significantly in the past two years due to material shortages, particularly brass 
components, and due to labor scarcity. These increases in cost have continued.  
 
The Water Advisory Committee recommended the $5000 installation fee to give Cape George a small margin 
over current costs to allow for near-term cost increases. The committee also noted that this fee only affects 
new homes and that the fee is a very small component of new home cost.  

 

Transfer of funds: 

Fayla Schwartz announced that $100,000 was transferred from the Chase operations account to the PPB 
operations account in November. 

 

Member participation: none 

 

New Business Action Items:  

Motion 1:  Fayla Schwartz moved, and Bart Mooyman-Beck seconded to accept the changes in EMP 03 Payroll 
that were published in the December newsletter.  Passed – 6/0 

Motion 2.  Mike Heckinger moved, and John Dwyer seconded to accept the changes to the Marina waitlist 
rules as published in the Dec. 12, 2022, Study Session, and to reduce the waitlist fee to $50 per year.  Passed – 
6/0 

Motion 3. Mike Heckinger moved, and Betsy Coddington seconded to accept the donation by the Marina 
Memorial Fund of a new fish/crab cleaning station at the south end of the Marina. Passed –6/0  

Motion 4. Pat Gulick moved, and Mike Heckinger seconded to establish an Ad Hoc Committee to implement 
the proposed berm crossing guidelines, fencing and revegetation schedule as presented at the Dec. 12th Study 
Session.  The General Manager will chair this committee and coordinate the completion of the projects.  
Passed –6/0  
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Motion 5. Pat Gulick moved, and Fayla Schwartz seconded to approve a donation of the Peter Wilding 
Memorial Bench by his wife, Kim Wilding, to be placed at Memorial Park. Passed –6/0  

Motion 6.  Pat Gulick moved, and Betsy Coddington seconded to approve temporary Doggie Playtime at 2:30 
p.m. at Memorial Park until the grounds adjacent to the berm are replanted and restored.  Passed –6/0 

 

Open Board Discussion:  none. 

 

Adjournment: Mike Heckinger moved, and John Dwyer seconded to adjourn the regular session and move to 
Executive Session at 3:26 pm.  

 

Adjournment: Mike Heckinger moved, and Pat Gulick seconded to adjourn the Executive Session and move to 
the regular session at 4:34 pm. Passed – 6/0 

 

Motion 7:  Fayla Schwartz moved, and Betsy Coddington seconded to award year-end bonuses to Cape George 
employees as follows:  Office Administrator, $2,500.  Maintenance, $2,500.  General Manager, $1,500. 
Seasonal Employee, $800. Passed – 6/0 

 

Adjournment: Mike Heckinger moved, and John Dwyer seconded to adjourn the Board Meeting at 4:38 pm. 
Passed – 6/0 

 

Announcements:   

¶ Mon., January 23, at 5 p.m. – Study Session, via ZOOM meeting 

¶ Thurs., January 26, at 3 p.m. – Board Meeting, via ZOOM meeting  
 

 

 

Submitted by:      Approved by:  

 

 

___________________________  ________________________________ 
Pat Gulick, Secretary    Jane Ludwig, President 
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CG Building and Roads Committee 

December 9, 2022 

Minutes: 

In Attendance:  George Martin, Dave Baker, Betsy Coddington, Marnie Levy, Richard VanDeMark, 

Jeff Collum, John Dwyer 

1)  Discussed a building in progress in the Highlands. Siding not completed within 6 months of start 

date.  Manager will send letter as to status. 

2) Discussed a lot in the Highlands that didnôt complete driveway connection within the required 

time.  Manager with send letter as to completion date. Complication is now the weather for asphalt 

option. 

3) Discussed driveway connections in general, multiple residences do not have the connection 

causing possible damage to the road surface due to erosion and breaking of the asphalt road edge.  

Will do an inventory of sites lacking connections to have a better idea of the roads at risk. 

4) Reviewed the fine schedule at the request of the Board of Trustees.  Made changes and 

recommendations to the schedule that will be presented to the Board via the Board Liaisons. 

5) Information Item:  Richard VanDeMark brought to the group a proposal to install a new óCrab 

Shackô on the south side of the Marina including the cleaning sink.  This will be a Marina project. 

6) Information Item:  Jeff Collum presented the upcoming change in the state building regulations 

requiring heat pumps as of July 2023 eliminating combustible sources in homes.  Ground water 

heat pumps may be a source of concern with our water system.  Will advise the Water Committee 

of our concerns. 

George Martin, Co-Chair Building and Roads Committee 
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ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE MINUTES  

Tuesday, November 8, 2022, 9:15 am 

Cape George Clubhouse 
IN ATTENDANCE:  Varn Brooks, Lori Cameron, Patty Dunmire, Sue Dunning, Pat Gulick, Anne Jimenez, 

Steve McDevitt, Ruth Ross, Robin Scherting, Richard VanDeMark 

I. CALL TO ORDER: Patty called the meeting to order at 9:05 am 

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Robin moved and Varn seconded that the minutes of the October 2022 

meeting be approved as written, and the motion passed unanimously. 

III. FISCAL REPORT $1878.45 (no change from last month).  

 

IV. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Fine schedule: The Board has asked for input on increasing fines for cutting 

trees/natural vegetation without a permit to consider at their upcoming meeting. 

Members are asked to review the existing fine schedule and make suggestions for 

increasing the fines to be more of a deterrent to unauthorized tree cutting. This is 

particularly an issue on the bluff, where such action can destabilize the slope. Currently, 

owners living on the bluff who apply for tree cutting permits are required to first obtain 

a decision from the county as to whether the trees fall under county shoreline 

jurisdiction. The issue here concerns fines for not obtaining a permit before cutting a 

tree. Current fines are $150/tree for the first violation and $300/tree for subsequent 

violations. Gina Webber sent an email suggesting two different schedules depending on 

whether the tree is located on the bluff or elsewhere. Varn said cutting on community 

property should have higher fines, which should be substantial, because nobody but 

Cape George maintenance personnel has permission to cut trees on common property. 

Because many owners on the bluff may not understand that they donôt own all the way 

to the waterfront, Anne recommended educational outreach to that group of members 

and Sue agreed that education on these issues to the community as a whole was an 

important role of our committee. The committee agreed that we should recommend 

removing the wording óand natural shrubberyò from the fine schedule to avoid 

confusion so that it would read ñFailure to obtain a permit to remove trees.ò The 

committee, with guidance from Richard VanDeMark and Varn Brooks, discussed 

various proposals for establishing the relative value of different trees in terms of setting 

fines for unauthorized cutting (eg, based on type of tree, size of tree, etc). The 

committee would like more time to come up with some specific suggestionsðhopefully 

by our next meeting. Ruth moved and Lori seconded a motion that Pat discuss with the 

board our recommendations for an educational and enforcement initiative and let them 

know we are working on drafting some specific suggestions. The motion passed 

unanimously. 

B. Lidar survey of the shoreline. Steve offered to contact the group who did the lidar 

survey of the Cape George shoreline to see if any of their data on the position of trees 

might be helpful. 
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V. OLD BUSINESS 

A. Halloween party: Everything went well and approximately 60 people attended. 

Receipts were $600; food and decorations cost $260 and $340 will be deposited to the 

Environmental Committeeôs account. The Committee thanked Patty for all her hard 

work organizing the party. 

B. Plans for winter programs: Discussion of future educational programs and films 

continued. We plan to organize a presentation on the repair work on the berm in the 

near future and photographs and other materials are being assembled to share with the 

community. 

C. Ad hoc berm committee: Concern was expressed concerning the monitoring of the 

berm repair project. Ruth moved and Sue seconded a motion asking the Ad Hoc Berm 

Committee to hold a meeting in the next few days to be sure that the project is 

following the specs/permit as required, which passed unanimously. 

 

Discussion of other items on the agenda was deferred until the next meeting because of lack of time. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:25 am. 

 

Respectfully submitted, Ruth Ross, Secretary, Cape George Environmental Committee 
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Pool Committee Meeting - 12/6/2022 
Called to order at 3pm by Chair: Kriss Edwards 

Members: Patty Dunmire; Kriss Edwards (Chair); John Galm;  Sandy Gulin (absent); Marta Krissovich, Linda 
Mollino; Mardella Rowland; Robin Scherting; Mike Volkman (absent)Marnie Woodward (Cape George 
Manager) and Jane Ludwig (Board President, and Board Liaison to Pool Committee);  

Financial Report: 

$3491.11 in our Fund-Raising account.  

Minutes of Last Meeting: Minutes were reviewed by all and there was motion to accept the minutes and 
accepted by the group. 
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Ad Hoc Technology Committee 

Meeting Notes 
December 8, 2022, 10 a.m. via Zoom 

 
Present: Christine Castigliano, Jay Hubert, Rick Kint, Diana Luckevich, Linda Mollino, Terri Brown & Marnie 
Levy 

 

 

C. Updates: 

Å PUD Electrical for the Village mail kiosk: Marnie is waiting to hear from PUD 

Å Electrical installation for the Colony mail kiosk: Marnie: When the Village power system is set up, an 

electrician will be hired 
 

 
D. Web Team report 

1.  Website update: Diana, Terri and Marnie will work together on the web site. 
 

 

E. Tech Team reports 

1.  Security Camera review: Rick Kint tested the camera, app software and battery system. The 
committee discussed placement and the installation of motion sensitive cameras as well. 

2.  Blink Cameras: Marnie reported that we have additional cameras. 
 

 

F.  PUD Fiber Optic petition 

1. Petition to obtain quote for fiber optic installation will be available to sign at the CG Office after 

December 15. Ten percent of households (55+) need to sign. 
 

 
G. New Projects for January: Robust and reliable internet connection at the Marina 

Improved wi-fi and equipment for key fob access, security cameras and blended Zoom/in person 

meetings. 

 

Tasks: 

1.  Rick Kint and Christine Castigliano and Terri will assess the current wi-fi 

2.  Rick Kint and Christine Castigliano will research solutions to improve the wi-fi from the 

Clubhouse to the south end of the Marina. 

3.  Lack of specific funding might make fundraising a necessity: Linda Mollino volunteered to 
organize and lead any fundraising efforts that arise! 

 

 
H.  Open Discussion of other projects for 2023 

Å None at this time. 
 

Happy Holidays and thank you all once again for sharing your expertise, wisdom, and time to help 
accomplish our goals! We will gather as a group in January! 

 


